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Attentus Moulton, LLC dba Lawrence Medical Center Rural Hospital Conversion 

Dear Ms. Marsal: 
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Since 1953, Lawrence Medical Center, a rural hospital located in Moulton, Alabama, has served a 
population of approximately 33,000 residents. Lawrence Medical Center is the only hospital in Lawrence 
County Alabama. 

Like many rural Alabama hospitals, Lawrence Medical Center has experienced extraordinary financial 
challenges. During the last decade, our inpatient services gross revenue has decreased by approximately 
50 percent. Medical care and patient preferences are trending toward outpatient medicine. This care 
transition is evident in the facility's total inpatient days having decreased more than 50 percent in just the 

last 10 years. Labor costs are rising, and we want to do everything we can do to be financially 
solvent. Reimbursement from Medicare Advantage plans is lower than traditional Medicare, which 
impacts the organization's bottom line and ability to provide services. Lawrence Medical Center has only 
seen a net profit 5 of the 10 years since 2014. The average loss is $350K +/year. We anticipate a loss of 
over $2 million dollars this year. The purpose of this letter is to request a determination by the Alabama 
State Health Planning and Development Agency ("SHPDA") that the proposed conversion of Lawrence 
Medical Center from a General Acute Care Hospital to a Rural Emergency Hospital ("REH") is not 
reviewable under Alabama Certificate of Need ("CON") law and regulations. 

A REH is a new Medicare provider type created through the enactment of the Consolidated 
Appropriations Act of 2021, Public Law No. 116-260. The federal Centers for Medicare and Medicaid 
Services (CMS) and the Alabama Department of Public Health (ADPH) have established rules 
recognizing both General Acute Care Hospitals and REHs, and the possible conversion of a rural General 
Acute Care Hospital to a REH.' CMS and ADPH generally have the same requirements to convert to a 
REH from a General Acute Care Hospital. REHs must provide 24-hour emergency services and may 

1 The Alabama Department of Public Health (ADPH) published final REH licensure rules in September of 2023. See Ala. Adm
in. Code Ch. 420-5-23, available at h1tps://www.nlabamnpublichcalth.gov/providcrstondnrds/as.�e1s/heallh-420-5-23-certlfied­
post.pdf ADPH's defination of an REH is found on Pages 4 through 6 of the licensure rules. Generally, the ADPH licensure 
rules track CMS requirments, with some additional restrictions. 
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